
Welcome to 2023
First Market Alert after the Christmas and 
New Year’s break, and everything feels a 
little strange …

Last Friday saw the US University 
of Michigan consumer sentiment 
reach its highest level since April as it 
accelerated to 64.6, from December’s 
59.7 Meanwhile, Goldman Sach’s is 
forecasting the Fed to slow its hiking 
cycle back to incremental increases 
of 25bp rate hikes in February, March, 
and May after last week’s encouraging 
US CPI report. To some extent, this 
positivity was also backed up by St. Louis 
Fed President James Bullard when he 
announced the “Prospects for a US soft 
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landing have increased as households 
remain flush,” although he then warned, 

“Rates will have to stay higher for longer to 
avoid a repeat of 1970s although the Fed’s 
action, with the prospect of more hikes is 
helping dampen inflation.” Richmond Fed 
President Tom Barkin announced he’s 

“Supportive of a rate path that’s slower but 
potentially higher.”

But before we get too carried away, IMF 
Managing Director Kristalina Georgieva 
announced, “Inflation remains stubborn 
and central banks must continue to press for 
price stability. The risk of spiking oil prices 
did not materialise, and labour markets 
remain vibrant. We expect the global 
economy to ‘bottom out’ towards the end of 
2023/early 2024. The IMF is not expecting 
to downgrade its October forecast for 2.7% 
global growth in 2023.”

UK GDP showed the British economy 
expanded 0.1% in November from 
October of 2022, while BoA is targeting 
GBP/USD to 1.12 and EUR/GBP to 0.89 
by the end of Q1 as, “We expect a recession 
in the UK, forecasting the largest real 
disposable income drop since at least the 
mid-1950s; and, while headline inflation 
has likely peaked, they expect the underlying 
inflation pressures to persist.”

Exports from China slumped 9.9% from 
a year earlier to USD306.08 billion in 
December, broadly in line with market 
consensus of a 10% fall. China has 
essentially ended its ban on Australian 
coal after customs officials received 
notification from the government that 
they can clear Australian coal shipments.

Friday saw the Q4 US earnings season 
kick off, with the US banking sector 
producing a mixed bag of results, but 
while equities put in another ‘solid’ 
session, BoA is expecting the S&P to 
slide almost 10% to 3,600 points before 
rallying back to the 4,200 level in 2H 
2023, while Goldman expects the S&P to 
end the year at 4,000. Commodities also 
had a positive session while the 10-year 
US yield firmed to the 3.50% level. The 
NZD/USD remained around the 0.6375 
level although the AUD/USD continues 
to target the 0.7000, which saw  
NZD/AUD ease back to 0.9135. 

And we’re off and racing this 
time ...
We are straight back into ‘business as 
usual’ mode with a full week of data 
releases, although it should be noted 
that today is a US holiday. This week see’s 
the release of US retail sales, PPIs, and 
further corporate earnings reports. We 
also have inflation releases from the UK 
and Japan, a BoJ meeting as well. Finally, 
from China, we have Q4 GDP, industrial 
production, and retail sales for China.
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